(Gist Translation)

Summary of Minutes of Meeting of Islands District Council

Date

: 
19 October 2009 (Monday)

Time
: 
2:00 p.m.

Venue

: 
Conference Room, Islands District Council, 14/F., Harbour Building, 


38 Pier Road, Central, Hong Kong.

I.
Visit by the Hon. IP Kwok-him, Legislative Council Member of District Council Functional Constituency



The Hon. IP Kwok-him, Legislative Council Member of district council functional constituency said that he had come to listen to members’ view and report to members work done by the Legislative Council in the previous year. Members exchanged views with the Hon. IP Kwok-him with regard to the following matters:
a.
The consultation process of the installation of a food waste recycling centre at Siu Ho Wan. 

b. 
The election of district council members and related future developments. 

c.
Local issues such as ferry services policy, usage of ferry piers and areas in the vicinity, and planning of the landing area in Tung Chung of Hong Kong – Zhuhai – Macau Bridge. 

d. 
The effectiveness of the existing system of implementing district minor works projects initiated by district councils through term consultants.

II.  
Question on the progress of improving the main passageway in North Lamma


A representative of the Transport Department said that the department had carried out a traffic survey on 11 October in respect of the proposal. Unfortunately, it rained heavily that day and the results might not be adequately representative. The department was planning to conduct another survey. 



A member was not satisfied with the department that it used the traffic survey as an excuse for delaying progress. He stressed that the footpath from Yung Shue Wan to Hung Shing Yeh Beach was the bottleneck of the passageway and there was no alternative route for residents. On holidays when there were a great number of holiday-makers, the residents often found it very inconvenient. He urged department(s) concerned to implement the work as soon as possible.



Another member cited the example of Tai O to explain the delay caused by procedures requiring the consent of owners if and when private land was involved. He proposed amending legislations to delegate the authority of land resumption to the Home Affairs Department.



Another member criticized the government for not dealing with the matter squarely since the proposal had been put forward as early as 2003. 



The Vice-chairlady proposed that land resumption procedures be simplified so as to streamline the process. 



Another member proposed formulating a schedule for work progress.



The Chairman said that the road section was very busy and urged the Transport Department to conduct the survey as soon as possible and to follow up the proposal with relevant parties.



The representative of the Transport Department explained that the department had held a meeting with other departments to discuss the issue of the passageway. Later it was learnt that in a report of drainage services works submitted by the consultant of the Drainage Services Department, there was information of a relevant traffic survey and the results had been relayed to the District Office. The Transport Department received the survey results provided by the rural committee in August and in order to confirm the data, the department carried out its own survey in October.



The District Officer said that 18 pieces of private land along the passageway were involved. Under existing policies, the Home Affairs Department and the District Office were not authorized to carry out work projects involving land resumption. In addition, the Works Section of the District Office did not have the expertise to deal with matters related to land resumption. In terms of resources, funds for rural public works and district minor works were not sufficient if compensation for land resumption was required. The District Office had organized an interdepartmental meeting the previous year in relation to the issue. It was then learnt that major works would be conducted on Lamma Island and it was decided to find out if widening of the road could also be done through the major works. Later it was found that the passageway was not part of the works, and the option had become not feasible. The District Office therefore asked the Transport Department to provide pedestrian flow as basis for conducting the project. The figures then provided by the Transport Department were not adequate to support the widening of the passageway and the District Office suggested to the rural committee to conduct a survey on its own. The results of the rural committee were received quite recently and the Transport Department needed to conduct its own survey to confirm the results handed over by the rural committee. This whole process took much time and the District Office had been following the matter all along. 

III. 
Question on mobile network coverage in Islands District


A representative of the Office of Telecommunications Authority (OFTA) said that:

a.
Signals of mobile telephone networks had to be provided through radio base stations. There were 23 000 base stations in all of Hong Kong, 1 400 of which were located in the Islands District. The OFTA had been encouraging mobile telephone operators to install more base stations to improve the coverage of signals in hiking trails of country parks and remote areas. Around 95% of popular hiking trails had been covered by at least one local mobile telephone network. 

b.
With the installation of more base stations on Lantau in 2009 and 2010, mobile telephone network service in the area would be improved.

c.
Updated information about base stations in country parks and around 160 electronic maps on mobile network coverage of hiking trails had been uploaded onto the OFTA website for public reference. 

d.
Full coverage of signals in the whole territory was not possible owing to local geographical features. Hence, hikers should not rely entirely on mobile phones as a means of emergency communications, and other means of portable radio communications should also be used. In case of emergency, by dialing 112 via any mobile phone network, calls would be connected to the 999 emergency centre. Hikers were advised to hike in company so that help would be available in case of mishap. Points to note with respect to communications during hiking were obtainable on the OFTA website.



Members gave their views as follows: 

a.
Members of the public were not familiar with 112 and therefore the government should enhance public knowledge in this respect. It was suggested that text messages to be sent through base stations in country parks to remind members of the public to seek help through 112. 

b.
A member suggested that on-site visits should be conducted and contacts should be made with locals before installation of base stations, so as to understand whether the locations concerned were suitable for the purpose. 

c.
A member proposed installation of more base stations to improve the reception of signals in Tai O area. 

d.
A member said that in Islands District, mobile phones were often automatically connected to mobile telephone networks in the Mainland, and as a result, users were not aware that they were using the roaming services. She hoped that local operators could make improvements. 

e.
A member hoped that improvement of reception of signal could be made on parts of Cheung Chau. 

 

Representatives of the OFTA responded as follows: 

a.
Emergency line of 999 might not be usable on mobile phones purchased overseas, and therefore 112, which was the international number for seeking help, could be used. The Authority had been promoting the use of 112 all along and it welcomed rural committees to provide information relating to reception of radio signals. The Authority would consider conducting on-site visits with operators if necessary.   

b.
With regard to misconnection to roaming services, users were advised to deactivate or restore the roaming service following the keying instructions of the service operator. Relevant information was available on the OFTA website. 

c.
Two base stations would be installed on Lantau, one in Pak Kung Au and the other in Cheung Sha. With the installation completed, the problem of misconnection would be improved. 

IV. 
Question on airport bus station


A representative of the Airport Authority said that:

a.
The Airport Authority did not take temperature measurement at the bus terminus at the airport. The average temperature of the Airport Island as a whole from July to September was between 33 and 33.6 degrees, 14 days of which were as high as 35 degrees. The temperature of the airport was about one degree higher than the city. 

b.
There were one bus terminus and 25 bus-stops at the airport. The terminus was the facility of the Airport Authority while bus-stops were facilities of bus companies. The operation of the bus-stops was similar to that of others across the territory. There were 18 alighting-bays at the airport for around 30 routes. The average waiting time for passengers was about 10 minutes and the number of passengers was at average 80 000 per day. 

c.
The Airport Authority planted vegetations at the terminus to keep the environment green and to lower temperature as well. Covers around six metres tall and seats were installed. Engines had to be turned off to minimize exhaust fumes and bus would be allowed to enter the alighting-bay only five minutes before departure. 

d.
Other mitigation measures were being studied, which included installation of electronic information board aiming at shortening waiting time outdoors and planting of more vegetation. 


Members raised enquiries and gave opinions as below:

a.
The Vice-chairlady agreed that installation of electronic information board would be helpful. She also expected that the environment should be kept green and feasibility of installation of ventilation system should be studied. 

b.
A member proposed construction of an all-weather waiting room. 

c.
A member said that there was no cover for the alighting area for bus heading towards Discovery Bay and the bus frequency was 30 minutes and therefore the waiting time could be quite long. She asked for solution of the problem.


The representative of the Airport Authority responded as below:

a.
Installation of ventilation system might obstruct the natural flow of air and wind. The Airport Authority would study the feasibility of measures such as planting more vegetation and installation of electronic information board so as to shorten waiting time outdoors. 

b.
The Airport Authority would study the feasibility of installing semi-enclosed waiting room. 

c.
Bus-stop for Discovery Bay was provided by the bus company and opinion in that regard would be related to the company. 
V.
Question about the connection of On Tung Street and Chui Kwan Drive in the North Lantau Hospital project


A representative of the Food and Health Bureau expressed his appreciation of the support of the Islands District Council for the North Lantau Hospital project. The Food and Health Bureau, the Architectural Services Department (ASD), the Hospital Authority and relevant departments had been in close co-operation in implementing the project. He responded to the enquiries as follows:

a. 
The proposal of opening a new road connecting Chui Kwan Drive and On Tung Street had been accepted and incorporated into Phase I of the project. There were no specifications in the tender documents requiring the early opening of the road at issue or imposing restrictions on vehicles using Yu Tung Road or Chung Yan Road. This was to allow flexibility for contractors in the construction process. When the contract was awarded, ASD would liaise with the contractors to open the road for use as early as possible without affecting the construction price and construction period. Besides, contractors had to comply with other demands as specified in the tender document and those required by the ASD, such as provision of ample space for storage and make good use of inert construction materials, aiming at limiting the traffic of construction vehicles. 

b. 
The Bureau understood that mitigation measures had to be adopted to minimize the effects of construction on the vicinity. As such, various measures were required of contractors in lowering noise, air and other impacts. 

c.
There had yet been any plans to close Chui Kwan Drive and On Tung Street. The new road would be open to the public as soon as possible. 

d. 
The existing footpath did not have a cover, so there was no a plan to add a cover to the new road. As the tender document has not included the construction of a cover for the new road, any extra requirement at this stage would increase the project cost and cause delay in the project. 



A member pointed out that many residents of Yat Tung Estate worked at the airport and slept during daytime. Keeping construction noises low was very important to them. He understood that adding cover to the new road was extra work and would mean delaying the project, however he hoped that the ASD could conduct an assessment on the extra cost required for the proposed cover so as to relate it to the residents. 



The representative of the Food and Health Bureau responded that there would be requirements in the construction contracts with respect to limiting noises during construction. As Phase I of the project would be conducted with a “design-and-build” approach, the preliminary cost assessment of the proposed cover would not be available before the detailed design was done. 



A member proposed the construction of a temporary road for residents. The representative of the ASD advised against the proposal on grounds of public safety. 



The Chairman reminded members that the authorities had to act in accordance with stipulations of the contract and any additions or alternations would have implications on the progress of the project. 

VI. 
Question on maintenance of government facilities


A representative of the Electrical & Mechanical Services Department (EMSD) responded to the enquiry and said that if spare parts were in stock, repairs would be effected in seven days. In the case of the escalator in Cheung Chau Market, step chains were out of stocks and had to be made to order. For public safety, use of the escalator had to be suspended. 



A member asked whether it would be possible for maintenance be done on a regular basis.



The representative of EMSD said that the escalator at issue had been in use for more than 10 years. A major maintenance was scheduled for July 16 to 30, taking only two weeks. Unfortunately, an incident occurred on June 6 damaging four steps and the step chains. The incident was likely to be caused by misuse of a relatively large handcart. As spare parts had to be ordered, use of the escalator had to be suspended until maintenance was completed. He responded to an enquiry from the Chairman and explained that step chains varied with the number of steps and the length of the escalator and thus had to be made to order.



Members gave further opinions and raised questions as follows: 

a.
A member enquired if it would be possible for the Food and Environmental Hygiene Department (FEHD) to monitor the use of large handcart on escalators.

b.
With regard to the escalator at issue, a member enquired how many times step chains had been replaced before. He said that the government should take prosecution actions against improper use of escalators.

c.
Stanchions should be erected to keep handcarts out. 

d.
A member enquired if it would be possible to install another escalator at another entrance of the market.



The representative of EMSD responded as below:

a.
The EMSD was responsible for maintenance. Erection of stanchions should be dealt with by the FEHD and the ASD. 

b.
The escalator at issue had been in use for more than 10 years. In the past five years, step chains had not been replaced. Escalator would be prone to damage as a result of the moisture in the market and improper use. 

c.
With regard to a member’s proposal of installing another escalator, considerations such as resources available and the physical environment had to be taken into account.

VII.
Question on retention of Yat Tung Estate library


A representative of the Leisure and Cultural Services Department (LCSD) said that a standard district library had been planned for Tung Chung as early as 2002. As construction would take time, an interim small library was set up at Yat Tung Estate to provide library service for residents until the opening of the district library. It was planned that with the opening of the district library, resources of the interim small library would be redeployed to the new facility. Or else, there would not be sufficient manpower and resources for the district library. The department understood the residents’ needs and the concerns of the district councilors. As such, mobile library stops would be redeployed to enhance service for Yat Tung Estate. 



A member asked if the department would consider the issue from the point of view of poverty alleviation, as the library at Yat Tung Estate would allow children to stay in a place that would cause working parents less concern. The member enquired how much resources would be needed for the operation of a small library. 



The Chairman enquired the possibility of transforming the library into a reading room or provision of mobile library service at Yat Tung Estate on a long term basis. 



The representative of the LCSD responded that the annual operational cost of Yat Tung Estate library in 2008/09 was around $3.3 million. When the district library opened in Tung Chung, Islands District would have two district libraries which had already exceeded the requirement as stipulated in the Hong Kong Planning Standards and Guidelines. The department would consider deploying the two mobile library stops presently stationed at Fu Tung Estate and Man Tung Road Park to Yat Tung Estate. 



The member further asked whether the $3.3 million of operational costs included rent. He also asked about the schedule of closing the Yat Tung Estate library. 



Another member enquired if it was possible to combine the resources of two mobile library stops to provide a small library for Yat Tung Estate residents. 



The representative of the LCSD responded as follows:

a.
Rent and air-conditioning of the Yat Tung Estate library together cost around $1 million and the annual operational costs of the Tung Chung District Library were estimated to be around $10 million. Unless additional resources would become available, the retention of the Yat Tung Estate library would not be feasible. 

b.
It was estimated that the ASD would handover the district library to the LCSD at the end of October or beginning of November. The LCSD would take six months to furnish the library. Thus the earliest day the library could be open would be in April 2010. The department would open the study room at an earlier date as requested by members. The Yat Tung Estate library would be closed when the district library opened. 

VIII. 
Question on request for re-opening of school at ex-school premises of New Territories Heung Yee Kuk Southern District Secondary School


A representative of the Education Bureau reiterated that planning of subsidized secondary school places was conducted with the whole territory in mind, and not aiming at achieving balance of supply and demand in any individual district. There were adequate school places for primary six graduates in Lantau area and that parents would have many considerations apart from the location of schools. The number of students on Lantau had been stable and if there was such a need in the future, the Bureau would consider the proposal of setting up a public sector secondary school in Mui Wo.



A member enquired about the information of the sponsoring bodies which had submitted applications for setting up a school at the site of the former New Territories Heung Yee Kuk Southern District Secondary School.



The representative of the Education Bureau replied that about 10 applications had been received in 2007. However, the Bureau had reservation about the applications because there was not much demand for school places in the area.



Members gave their views and suggested the government to consider providing a school in the “through-train” mode at the site. 



The representative of the Education Bureau said that the Bureau was aware of the strong request of members to re-establish a school at the original site of the former New Territories Heung Yee Kuk Southern District Secondary School. However, establishing a school would involve deployment of resources and thus the authorities would have to ascertain that there was a demand for school places in the area. If there would be figures and statistics to support the demand in the future, the proposal would be reviewed. Information related to the sponsoring bodies that had submitted applications for establishing a school at the former New Territories Heung Yee Kuk Southern District Secondary School would be provided to members in due course.



The Chairman concluded that the meeting unanimously demanded the Education Bureau to take into consideration the strong request of the members on the issue. 

IX.
 Redevelopment of Chi Ma Wan Prison Area


A representative of the Security Bureau thanked the Islands District Council for their support of the plan which would help alleviate the problem of outdated facilities and provide better vocational training for inmates.



Members gave their views as follows: 

a.
The Chairman supported the plan and hoped that resources would be well used to improve correctional services. 

b.
A member said that the South Lantao Rural Committee supported the plan but he was concerned about its cost-effectiveness.

c.
A member proposed that the pier of Chi Ma Wan be opened to use for residents and the Chi Ma Wan Road be widened. The Chairman was supportive of the proposal but he also understood that the proposal was not part of the plan. He therefore requested the representatives of government departments to relate the request to department(s) responsible.

d.
Another member proposed that the outlook of the institution should be improved.

e.
A member requested that water quality in nearby waters should be kept free of pollution caused by the project. 


The Chairman concluded that the meeting unanimously supported the paper.
X. 
Proposed Naming of Footbridge in Mui Wo


The meeting agreed that a footbridge in Mui Wo be named “斗零橋” (Five Cents Bridge) and a name plate be installed. 
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